
Dear Councillors: 
 
Belatedly, I write to express in the strongest possible terms, our anger, shock and disgust, and to 
record on behalf of both Save Our Record Office and Lowestoft And District independent Archives, 
our formal total collective opposition to, the planned removal of the remaining archive material and 
local studies library from the "Lowestoft Archives" facility at Lowestoft Library. 
 
As some Councillors will be aware, the SORO campaign group fought a four year battle against SCC 
to retain our local archives, including a 7,300 name petition, formal opposition from three Suffolk 
Town Councils, and vociferous criticism from MP Peter Aldous. SCC ignored all and removed the 
entire strong room content (20 lorry loads) to "The Hole" in Ipswich in april 2021.  
 
We now know that the Lowestoft closure had been in the planning since 2013, and that the costing 
for the move was already in the SCC bid to the then Heritage Lottery Fund bid for £10.3m to 
progress "The Hole" in 2017. 
 
The attached FOI request reply clearly indicates SCC intend to remove the remaining material as part 
of their cost-cutting hatchet job. Like bury Record Office, also closing, I suspect the decision has 
already been taken and will be confirmed by SCC next month. 
 
On behalf of the above two organisations, which I have the honour to Chair, and in the name of 
everyone who has an interest in retaining local heritage archives and books in the area where they 
have most relevance, may I respectfully request that LTC registers its displeasure and opposition to 
SCC's latest heritage asset-stripping plans? 
 
Thank you. 

 
 
 
 
If there is no way to lobby for the status quo (because of salary costs) I would request that 
consideration be given for LRO to continue as is but staffed by volunteers  
I know at least a dozen locals who would be willing to give that commitment. And so wonder how 
much would be saved if it was to be completely closed?? Very little I would think. 
 
Please see below. At a time when Lowestoft is gaining a reputation Nationally for its innovation and 
community inclusion in heritage and archive matters, it seems odd that to save a few £1ks the 
closure of LRO is being considered (particularly as it is used by schools and locals). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Thank you so much for speaking with me just now, and for your generosity in sharing your work. As 
mentioned on the call, I think it is excellent in many ways, that you have captured history so well, 
really bringing it to life for the community in such a rich way both written, and visually. I am sure 
many people will enjoy and learn from the work you’ve done so far. Your technical solutions, and the 
ways in which you have used the history, in for example, using metadata to create links between 
people, place and history, are insightful and illustrate the potential of what we as a sector could do 
with our own records/ catalogues and modern media and I was so pleased to hear that you had 
considered the future and sustainability through, for example, ensuring the website’s continued 
access using the Wayback Machine (Internet archive) this sadly often a neglected area that means 
projects, and grants legacies are limited. My genuine congratulations to you and Lowesoft council 
for some excellent projects!  

As we discussed there are many options and resources for you to explore, some may be more 
appropriate than others and I’d be very happy to speak to, or connect you with anything that leaps 
out as of interest.  

You may wish to explore partnership with local archives or history centres. 

You may also wish to speak to/ explore more thematic archives or groups such as the Army 
Museums Ogilby Trust a network of 140 military history organisations, who also offer grants and 
support: https://www.armymuseums.org.uk/ 

There are various resources and guidance that we offer through The National Archives, we have a 
Sector Leadership team who include a regional and network team, with archivists based throughout 
the country offering support and guidance to archives and archive collections 
https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/archives-sector/our-archives-sector-role/contact-the-team/ I 
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think your local contact would be Hannah Jones. They offer numerous other resources through our 
website: Archives sector - Archives sector (nationalarchives.gov.uk) of which granting is one function 
(which I look after)  

We also work and provide support for digital project and digital archiving, 
https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/archives-sector/our-digital-century/ this support includes a 
“from novice to know how” free training course: https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/archives-
sector/projects-and-programmes/plugged-in-powered-up/novice-to-know-how/ although it seems 
to me you are already well advanced.  

We run, and have an education team https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/education/ they have 
various resources linked to the early 20th Century, as well as specific key stage focused guidance 
which may be of interest as you explore offering your resources and support to schools and children.  

Finally, at the National Archives we offer 7 grants, from our discussion I would probably explore the 
engagement grants and research and innovation grants first but I’d be very happy to speak about 
any of them:  

Grants and Funding - Archives sector (nationalarchives.gov.uk) I do believe your project and work 
could also be of interest to other funders, and aligns well with The National Lottery Heritage Fund’s 
recently published 10 year strategy and 4 priority areas: The National Lottery Heritage Fund: Home 
my geography isn’t great but I think you’d come under the Midlands and East area and their contact 
details are: Midlands and East | The National Lottery Heritage Fund 

One archive you may wish to contact to discuss your ideas around the augmented reality (using your 
phone to view history) would be Bristol Archives, who have done some work on this, Bristol Archives 
| Bristol Museums one example being their work with Bristol Old Vic Theatre Window to the Past | 
Bristol Old Vic  

I am sure that is plenty to get on with! But do let me know if anything is of interest or if you’d like 
another chat at any time. 
 
 
Dear Town Councillors, 
 
I am sending this email to express my dismay at Suffolk CC and its Record Office staff proposing to 
remove the remaining Lowestoft Town Records to Ipswich - a measure which just seems to be adding 
insult to injury! 
 
I have myself deposited research material there, by gift, which I do not wish to see taken to The Hold 
- where it will probably have far less use and significance than it would by remaining in the place 
which led to its existence. 
 
I also object strongly to the intended removal of the book stock constituting the Local Studies Section 
of local history resources. Suffolk Archives has no legitimate claim on this, as the core collection 
existed long before the Lowestoft branch of the Suffolk Record Office opened during the early 1980s. 
I, myself, used it extensively during the early-mid 1970s in the old Library premises located on Suffolk 
Road and continued to access it thereafter when it was transferred to the new premises in Clapham 
Road. 
 
This collection must stay in town, become part of the Town Library’s overall Reference Collection, 
and be made available to people for study and general interest. It must not be allowed to travel 
south to Ipswich! 
 
There is much more that I could say in this matter - but, I am not sure that it would add anything. My 
final comment is that if Lowestoft had not had a regional branch of the Suffolk Record Office for as 
long as it did (housing valuable primary source material), I would never have been able to write and 
publish “Lowestoft 1550-1750” (2008) and “Medieval Lowestoft” (2016) - both of which volumes 
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have reached nearly 500 university and institutional libraries world-wide, as well local readership in 
the home-area. 
 
 

I wish to express my concern and opposition to Suffolk County Council’s recent announcement of its 
proposal to remove the remaining Lowestoft Town Records to Ipswich and to close the old 
Lowestoft Record Office permanently. 

My reason for this are many and varied.  Located in that office are MANY historical works etc., which 
once formed part of Lowestoft Library’s Local Studies Section that existed prior to being absorbed 
into the Lowestoft Record Office over 40 years ago.  It is important that these and other material in 
the Lowestoft Record Office should remain in the Town as they form a very important asset for 
present and future researchers into both local history and family history. 

I worked as a Searchroom Assistant and Assistant Archivist in the Lowestoft Record Office for over 
sixteen years until my retirement in 2019.  During that time I have seen just how valuable the 
contents of the Searchroom were, and still are, very important and useful even though the main 
archives have been moved to Ipswich.  This searchroom and its contents, much of which were once 
part of the old Local Studies Library, still remain a very valuable resource in Lowestoft. 

Among the valuable material still in the Lowestoft Record Office is the archive of the Port of 
Lowestoft Research Society which is still owned by that Society.  This large collection of historical 
material is extremely important to Lowestoft’s maritime history.  If the Record Office closes this 
would have to be safely relocated elsewhere in Lowestoft 

As an historian I have spent many years promoting the history of our town among the children in our 
primary schools.  The Searchroom was, and still is, often visited by groups of students of all 
ages.  The closer of this office would be an educational loss  that cannot be replaced locally. 

I could write much more concerning how important this Local Studies collection has been in my 
research over many decades.  However, suffice to say that not only would the closure of the office 
be a personal loss to me but, more importantly, an irreplaceable loss to our town. 

 


